6

Minutes of Town Council Meeting
January 8, 2019
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Councilor Elect Aaron Britton, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Interim Town Manager Jon Ellestad, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons
Absent:  Treasurer Steven Drasye, Chief Angel Poole
Guests Present:  Natalie Harris, Rockbridge County Clerk of Court Michelle Trout, Reese McClanahan, Roberta Lyle, Regina Jones, Lisa Perry with the News-Gazette.
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Swearing In of Council Members by Rockbridge County Clerk of Court
Michelle Trout, Rockbridge County Clerk of Court swore in Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, and Aaron Britton as Council Members.
Public Comment:

A. Natalie Harris.  Mrs. Harris stated she would talk to Council at the February meeting regarding the ditches and flooding.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he is still trying to find out who with Norfolk Southern is in charge of bridges and culverts.  Mr. Ellestad stated he was told someone with the railroad was in Town the day of Councilor Monica Dock’s funeral but he was unable to talk to them.  Mrs. Harris stated she would like to see Council put a memorial in Centennial Park in honor of Mrs. Dock.
Review of Minutes:

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Andy Ryan to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting December 11, 2018.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

There were no bills that met the requirement of $500 or over per State Code except utilities.

Police Report:
No report.  
Treasurer Report:
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Mr. Drasye is working on a special report for Council but is having trouble with the software and could not be here.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the issues with the valves and pumps at the WWTP will take it over the budget for the year. 
Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Parks and Recreation Committee.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Parks & Recreation will now meet the first Monday of each month.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Parks & Recreation Committee recommends that Council adopt the policy he developed (Council has copy in packet).  Councilor Andy Ryan asked if Council is going to include Parks & Recreation in next year’s budget.  Town Manager Ellestad stated yes.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked if the Parks & Recreation Committee will decide the amount for the budget.  Town Manager Ellestad stated yes.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Committee talked about the events venue at the old carnival grounds.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he is anticipating $45,000 to do demolition work, repairs, electric, etc.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he is writing a letter to Rockbridge County asking for $15,000 toward this project.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town needs to match the $15,000.  Town Manager Ellestad stated they are going to ask local businesses e.g. Mohawk Industries for the balance.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he will be talking to Mr. Locher about either leasing the property to Town on a permanent basis or donating the property.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Committee will be making a yearly calendar of events and it will start with an Easter egg hunt.  Councilor Aaron Britton asked if a change to the Charter has to be made to adopt the new policy.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Council can adopt it by Resolution and make if official and it will be a guide for the future.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated in the proposed policy under Expenditures, it should say expenditures will go through the Town Manager, not Town Staff.  Town Council agreed.
Motion by Aaron Britton and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger to adopt the Parks & Recreation Committee Policy as amended.

Carried unanimous vote.

Town Manager Ellestad stated in addition to getting Mr. Locher to lease the property, he would like authority to meet with the Glasgow Rescue Squad regarding their food trailer.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Rescue Squad is asking $18,000 and he would make a lower offer.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger asked Town Manager Ellestad what amount he is considering.  Town Manager Ellestad stated $10,000.  Town Manager Ellestad stated by having the food trailer for community events, it helps the Town out and if the Rescue Squad wants to use it they can.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked if special insurance has to be carried on it.  Town Manager Ellestad stated no, but someone on staff will have to be trained in food service and it will have to be inspected every year by the Health Department.  Councilor Andy Ryan asked how it is powered.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it has a generator or can be plugged in.
Old Business:

A. Sewer Rehab Project.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Prism is doing prep work for the manholes.  Town Manager Ellestad stated wet weather has caused problems.  Town Manager Ellestad stated because of the government shutdown, Rural Development is closed and the contractors are turning in over $100,000 in bills we owe.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the contractors may move to another job where they can get paid until the government shutdown is over.
B. Abandoned Properties Update.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the property at 138 Catawba Street was in the name of many heirs, but is now in one person’s name.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the house will be torn down by the new owner and a new house will go up.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he has not been able to get in touch with the owner of 605 Shawnee Street.
C. Town Events Venue.  This was discussed under the Parks & Recreation Committee report. 

D. Appointments to Planning Commission.  Mayor Ruby Clark asked Council if they had names to fill the three (3) openings on the Planning Commission.  There were none.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated it is Council’s responsibility to find citizens to serve on these committees and commissions. 

Tabled until the February 12, 2019 Council meeting.  
New Business:
A. Delinquent Taxes.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Town needs to make an effort to collect delinquent personal property and real estate taxes.  Town Manager Ellestad stated there are many properties owing over $1,000 in back taxes and people still living in them.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town will send out letters first to owners telling them what years taxes are delinquent and the amount owed.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town also has the option of going through the State and making a claim on their  state tax returns.  Town Manager Ellestad stated you have to have their social security number to do this.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town Attorney can also do a debt warrant, get a judgment to garnish wages or levy against the property.  Town Manager Ellestad stated there are companies that specialize in Virginia localities and the delinquencies can also be turned over to them and they will take it all the way to a tax sale.  Town Manager stated there is no cost to the Town because they add 20% to the tax sale that goes to the attorneys.  Town Manager Ellestad stated this is the same system Rockbridge County uses and he would like to do as a package with Rockbridge County when they do tax sales.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Rockbridge County Treasurer Betty Travato is willing to help the Town get started on this.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the firm is T.A.C.S.  Town Manager Ellestad told Council that the people who will be getting these letters are their friends and neighbors and that they, as Council, have to be willing to take the heat when the letters start going out.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he wants to send letters out to everyone first to see what can be collected.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated the County allows a payment plan on delinquent taxes.  Town Manager Ellestad stated yes, this is part of the collection process.  Town Council agreed to start the process of collecting delinquent taxes with letters being sent.

B. Draft Ordinance Re-Establishing Planning Commission.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Ordinance establishing the Planning Commission should be part of the Zoning Ordinance.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated if Council is interested in adopting this, he will need to advertise for two (2) weeks for a public hearing to be held February 12, 2019 Council meeting.  Councilor Aaron Britton asked if it is a conflict of interest if a Council member is on the Planning Commission who owns a business and they are the chairman or vice-chairman.  Town Attorney Simons stated you can put in the Ordinance that the chairman or vice-chairman should be a citizen, not a Council member.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the purpose of the Planning Commission is to make recommendations to the Town Council.  Town Attorney Simons stated the ad will say a copy of the proposed ordinance can be picked up from Glasgow Town Hall.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will change the draft to read either/or regarding the chairman and/or vice-chairman.  
C. Highway Safety Grant Resolution.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town has officially been awarded a Highway Safety Grant in the amount of $257,009 for Phase B of its Blue Ridge Trail Shared-Use Path and must execute the Standard Project Administration Agreement.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town will have to do this for each grant received from VDOT.
Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andy Ryan to approve the Highway Safety Grant Resolution in the amount of $257,009.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Clark excused the public at 8:00 PM for Town Council to enter Executive Session.  

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Aaron Britton for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act, Sec. 

2.2-3711 (A) (5) and (1) in order to discuss prospective business and personnel matters.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 

A. Britton – Yes 
 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 



Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Andy Ryan for the Glasgow Town Council to reconvene in open session at 8:15 PM.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 

A. Britton – Yes 
 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 



Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Aaron Britton that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 
 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 



Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 8:16 PM.
___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
